Chair’s Review of the Year 2018-19.
The Council maintained its full complement of Councillors throughout the year.  Linda Thursby decided not to stand for re-election but I’m pleased that new Councillor Kimberley Diehl has been elected (unopposed) together with Tim Love, Jan Hill, Marguerite Russell, Sue Hendry, Monica Warmerdam and myself to serve a further four year period.  As always, I encourage everyone to attend as many meetings as possible to enable the Council to be effective in serving the community.
I’m also grateful for the support provided throughout the year from County Councillor David Bills and District Councillors Christopher Kemp and Gary Wheatley.  As in previous years, they have been enormously helpful in the advice and guidance given to the Council across a range of topics.

The Council ended the year with a financial account balance of £10,472 which is broadly in line with last year (£9,805).  The Council’s receipts and expenditure account is published with the minutes for each meeting.  The Council increased its funding requirement (the precept) for 2019-20 by £0.69 as shown on the Band D charge shown on Council Tax bills.  This was decided mainly to compensate for funding towards the cost of the Council Tax Support (CTS) Scheme previously shared (by SNC) with Parish Councils being reduced by Central Government to zero.  It was also thought prudent to protect the Council’s reserves to deal with possible eventualities in the coming year.         

The 2018-19 Annual Governance and Accountability Return has been completed and will be “signed off” at the Parish Council meeting later.  The Council will again exempt itself from a limited assurance review (external audit) which it can do because its gross income is less than £25,000.   The Internal Auditor’s last report gave the Council a “clean bill of health” with no outstanding issues.  A copy of the Annual Governance and Accountability return and the connected documents will be published on the Parish website in due course. 
The Council has continued with the practice of arranging village meetings to deal with issues of concern – which usually means controversial planning applications. 
The Council responded to the Regulation 18 Consultation Greater Norwich Local Plan.  The Council’s main concerns about proposed additional sites likely to affect the Parish were in relation to changes in the development boundary; impacts on the landscape; and unsuitability of the local road infrastructure. 

Crime in the Parish has continued at a pleasingly low level apart from theft of the Royal Mail letter box from outside the Reading Room.  Replacing this has proved difficult and I’m grateful for Councillor Tim Love’s efforts in liaising with the Royal Mail to achieve this.  It is hoped that a new box will be in place and collections resumed in the coming weeks.  Otherwise, crime statistics continue to be provided on a regular basis to the Parish by e-mail and there is an opportunity for everyone to examine the crime figures down to street level using the police website.  Councillors continue to attend the various police liaison meeting as and when they happen.

The Council approached Norfolk County Council Highways with a view to creating a 30 mph speed limit along Keswick Hall Road but the location did not meet with National Guidelines for such a limit.  However, a compromise was reached to install warning signs to drivers telling them about pedestrians walking on the road.  As part of the compromise package, it was also agreed to install similar signs in the vicinity of the children’s playground adjacent to the Reading Room; and to install advance warning signs at the junction of Low Road and the Mulbarton Road informing HGV drivers about the weight restriction in Keswick village. 
The Council’s plan to introduce a Community Speedwatch Scheme along Low Road has failed to materialise due to lack of volunteers.  For the scheme to operate six committed people are required but despite requests for help, nobody has come forward.  Training for the Scheme and support by the police will be provided, but without help from within the community this initiative will not happen.  If you feel able to participate please get in touch with the Clerk or one of the Councillors. 
In a similar vein, the Council maintains a Community Emergency Plan which includes details of volunteers who are able to provide professional or other support likely to be helpful to the Community during an emergency.  The Plan is currently being updated and for different reasons it has become apparent that several people are no longer able to offer their support.  If you feel able to contribute to the Plan in any way please contact the Clerk for more information.        
Although outside the Parish boundary, the Council continues to monitor planning developments and attend local meetings connected with The Hornsea Project Three to construct a sub-station at Mangreen connecting their offshore wind farm to the National Grid.  This will be a significant building and one of the tallest in the Norwich area.  However, as this is a National infrastructure project, local parish councils can have only limited influence on the final development and its impact on the surrounding area. 
The Council has also become aware of proposals for a Reserve Power Station Proposal off Mangreen.  The plant, operated by Clearstone Energy, is designed as part of a government programme to build power stations providing capacity to supplement the Grid at peak times.  The site off Mangreen Road is already occupied by two large substations and is deemed to be of little agricultural use.  No impact on the Parish is anticipated, apart from the benefit of a secure electricity supply.  

A team of litter pickers continue to keep the village tidy and I’m appreciative of their efforts.  Any further volunteers to join the initiative will be welcome.  Please get in touch with the Clerk if you think you can help.  Additionally, as part of its initiative to keep the area looking pleasing, the Council has made an arrangement for the Mulbarton Road bus shelter to be cleaned on a regular basis.    

Finally, a reminder that the Council’s website is its main conduit for communication and meeting the regulatory requirements to publish information placed upon the Council.  If you have suggestions or ideas about how Councillors can better keep in touch with the community please get in touch!
Kevin Hanner
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